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SECRETARY:     Bob Murdoch 
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DIRECTORS MEETINGS 
 
The number of meetings the Directors held during the year and the number of meetings 
attended by each director are set out in the following table. 
 

             Board Meetings 
Board  Members            A                   B  

 where: 
   column A: the number of meetings the Director was entitled to attend 
   column B: the number of meetings the Director attended 
 

 
 
 

 Rob Peattie  12 10  

 Warren Wahlstedt  12  9 

 Bob Murdoch  12  12 

 Neville Berry  12  12 

 Peter Evans  12  11 

 Geoff Graham (resigned 21/01/2022)  7  6 

 John Hann  12  11 

 George Liggins  12  9 

 Don Wells  12  9 



LIFE MEMBERS 
 
 
 

1999 T. Walker    2010 D. Wells    2011 K. Minotti 
 
2013 C. Myers    2014 R. Lincoln    2016 J. Hancock (L) 
 
2017 J. Erskine    2017 G. James    2019 R. Murdoch 
 
2020 N. Berry    2021 P. Evans 

 
 
 
 
 
 

DEPARTED LIFE MEMBERS 
 
 
 

1958 I. Forbes    1960 E. Bryant    1961 R. Hodgins 
 
1971 J. Stace    1971 E. Roberts    1972 H. Hodgins 
  
1972 T. Morris    1974 J.N. Byrnes    1979 L. Woodward 
 
1979 W. Lawrence   1984 L. Gee    1988 E. Winship 
 
1994 N. Dietrich    1996 J. McKim    1997 P. Dooley (L) 
 
1998  J. Shields    1999 J. Young    1999 I. Baillie (L) 
 
2000 H.L. Merrion   2008 J.A. Stewart   2012 R. Murrell  
 
2015 B. Hoole 
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CARDIFF BOWLING CLUB COOPERATIVE LIMITED 
ABN 15 476 795 684 

AGENDA FOR ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

Sunday 15 May 2022 at 10:00 am 

 

The President opens the meeting and welcomes those attending. 

 

A moment’s silence for departed members and their families. 

 

The President introduces NDBA representative; Club Patron; and Scott Faraday-Bensley 

from Evolution representing the club’s accountants. 

 

The minutes of the 2021 AGM read, moved, and accepted. 

 

Election of Patron:   Kay Fraser, Mayor, Lake Macquarie City Council 

      Nomination accepted 

 

Declaration of Ballot:   President 

      Vice President 

      Secretary 

      Directors (6) 

 

Financial Report and Balance Sheet — summation by Scott Faraday-Bensley. 

 

Response from Representative, NDBA, who inducts the Club President. 

 

Elected President inducts elected Officers. 

 

Election of Returning Officer and Scrutineers. 

 

Resolution 1 — That pursuant to the Registered Clubs Act: 

(a) The members hereby approve and agree to expenditure by the Club in a sum not 

exceeding $2000 until the next Annual General Meeting of the club in the following  

activities of directors.      

 

i. Reasonable expenses incurred by directors in travelling to and from director’s 

 meetings or other duly constituted meetings as approved by the board from time 

 to time on production of invoices, receipts or other proper documentary evidence 

 of such expenditure.  

ii. Reasonable expenses incurred by directors in relation to such other duties 

 including entertainment of special guests of the Club and other promotional 

 activities performed by directors which activities and the expenses there from 

 are approved by the board before payment is made on production of receipts, 

 invoices or other proper documentary evidence of such expenditure. 

(b) The members hereby acknowledge that the benefits in paragraph (a) above are not 

available to members generally but only to those who are Directors of the Club. 



Resolution 2 — That pursuant to the Registered Clubs Act the members consider and 

approve the directors’ honoraria as recommended by the Board: 

 • Secretary $5000 · 00, Games Secretary $2500 · 00, Social Secretary $750 · 00, 

  President $750 · 00, Vice President $750 · 00, and Directors (6) $750 · 00   

 

General Business: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



PRESIDENT’S REPORT — 2021-2022 

 

Dear Members,  

 

In 2019-2020 our Club faced some major challenges with COVID-19 resulting in a 

significant impact not only upon our finances but also our sport. Just when we thought it was 

over in 2021 the Delta variant of COVID struck and we found ourselves back in lockdowns 

as well as the return of restrictions to add to our difficulties. These were monumental 

challenges for most Clubs but more so for a small Bowling Club such as ours.  

 

The past year has proved just as challenging for us as a Club as those we experienced in 

2019-2020. The most significant difference was the withdrawal of government assistance in 

2021 and the Club being left to recover on our own. This is reflected in the Financial 

Statements which I am confident you will read and draw your own conclusions from.  

 

Our Club is exceptionally strong in the areas of commitment and the dedication of its 

members and the support we receive in other areas.  

 

First we have and will continue to maintain and foster a strong connection and mutual 

support relationship with Cardiff Women’s Bowling Club. The high degree of shared 

ambition and commitment to our Club is reflected in us working in unison with each other 

for the benefit of lawn bowls irrespective of gender within this Club. Whilst remaining 

resolutely independent, the ladies’ club is a tremendous support to us and I thank President 

Maureen Mitchell, Secretary Di Moore and all the ladies for their continued support now 

and in the future.  

 

It is also appropriate we acknowledge our staff who have continued to work with us through 

the past few difficult years. Amanda and the Bar Staff and Daryll have had their own 

difficulties with some contracting COVID and when this happened it showed true 

commitment for the remainder to step up and fill their places to keep the Club open.  

 

We pride ourselves on being a Bowling Club but it would be remiss if we did not recognise 

the major contributions of the Fishing Club to the overall health of the Club. This Club not 

only undertakes their raffles and contribute to the Club generally, but support us by holding 

their functions and meetings in the Club for which we are most appreciative.  

 

This past year saw a very disrupted bowling program. Dealing with Galas has proved 

difficult on occasions with some members not confident due to the lingering effect of 

COVID or choosing not to return to bowls after a forced and prolonged absence from the 

green. We are yet to return to the days of multiple greens on Wednesday and Friday as we 

had in pre-COVID times. Despite this our Bowls Secretary, Peter Evans has laboured on 

dealing with not only COVID but other issues such as the recent torrential rain. We are all 

aware Peter has battled several health issues in recent times. It has regrettably reached a 

point where he has decided to stand down as our Bowls Secretary and at the time of this 

report the search is still on to find his replacement. I suspect the difficulty we are having in 

finding a replacement is because of the big shoes he will need to fill. It would be an injustice 

if today we did not acknowledge Peter’s efforts not only during this year but for his many 

years of service to our Club preceding his retirement as Bowls Secretary. We will miss his 

tranquil tones filling the Club over the microphone. 



During the year the Board took the controversial decision of appointing a Single Selector as 

opposed to a panel. Many of our members have strong views on the subject and I have 

listened to every argument and opinion both for and against put to me. The Board’s decision 

was not taken lightly nor was it intended as some form of insult to our former selectors who 

had served the Club well over the years. It was taken to bring a new perspective to the 

selection process. Previously this Club, like many others in the area, had or have a Sole 

Selector so it was not new territory to us. Terry has also had to deal with the many problems 

COVID and the weather have presented and the Board appreciates his significant efforts in 

organising Club games, Three Threes and of course tournaments enjoyed by members. The 

inaugural President’s Pairs was an innovation by Terry to try and give players who do not 

usually enter Club games the opportunity to try their hand and proved both popular and 

successful. I would not like to be the Bowls Coordinator at our Club but Terry, whether you 

agree with him or not, does his level best for this Club and his efforts are much appreciated 

by the Board and it would seem the majority of our members.  

 

We are all aware of the work and effort put into our Club by our Secretary, Bob Murdoch. 

The hours and the commitment to the prosperity of this Club as well as his dedication is in 

no way reflected or compensated by the pittance of a sum we pay him in the guise of an 

Honorarium. When we vote for the Honorariums today, stop and ask yourself, “would I do 

Bob’s job for this amount?”  I doubt there would be any who would. The Board has 

discussed the Secretary’s Honorarium and Bob remains adamant that he will not accept any 

more for personal reasons. I would ask the members when they see Bob doing not only his 

own job but others filling in for Peter whilst he was in hospital, racing out to get supplies we 

have run out of, going to a meeting to represent the Club, or doing the Christmas Ham Raffle, 

to stop and think about those efforts and then take a moment to appreciate his contributions, 

perhaps cut him some slack and other times just offer to do something to help or just simply 

acknowledge to him what he has and is doing for our Club and say “thank you”.  

 

We also should not forget the efforts of the Directors whom you elected. This year will see 

at least two Directors retire. I have already addressed the contributions of Peter Evans. The 

other Director to retire is Geoff Graham who is a truly great Club man who has made 

significant contributions to our Club in so many areas. The Board is poorer for his 

resignation this year brought about by ill health. I am sure we all wish both Peter and Geoff 

a brighter and healthier future.  

 

As we all know the past year was brightened by the presence of our rooster. Roger came to 

the Club uninvited as a free spirit and lived at the Club in just that way, becoming a much-

loved member. Often crowing for a good shot and bolding walking onto the green to show 

who really ran the Club, Roger’s free spirit and growing confidence in being amongst us for 

the past year probably contributed to his unfortunate demise by a predator. Roger the 

Rooster will be missed.  

 

Lastly, I would recognise the contribution of our bowlers. Without you turning up for Galas 

this Club would not survive. I therefore conclude this report by acknowledging your 

individual contributions to Cardiff Bowling Club. Our Club is what it is today through your 

efforts, your support and your determinations to keep Cardiff Bowling Club strong and 

vibrant. We are the “friendly Club” because of you and your contributions should be 

recognised in this Report.  

 

Rob Peattie OAM   

President 



SECRETARY’S REPORT — 2021-2022 

 

The last twelve months has been extremely difficult and challenging for both myself and 

everyone in the club community with the ongoing COVID restrictions with the new variant 

and the complications it has created.  

 

A lot of you members will realise that our club will celebrate its 70th anniversary in May 

and we will hopefully have dinner with entertainment to recognise this great achievement. 

 

Our club remains in a sound financial position which is borne out in our annual financial 

report. The club has made several improvements (at a cost) with the new awning on the 

western end completed, a new mower for the grass green, along with the upgrade of the cash 

registers and new raffle ticket machine, stage one of the air-conditioning replacement 

completed with stages two and three (poker machine area and auditorium) having been put 

on hold. There are still several items that the new board will need to look at, i.e. ceilings in 

both toilets at the western end of the club along with lighting down the main entrance of the 

club and complying with Council and Hunter Water on several issues.  

 

In an endeavour to increase patronage the board took on a three month advertising trial with 

Radio Station 2NUR-FM and the introduction of a $15 voucher for renewing and new 

members for use at The Blind Chef Bistro with the promotion ceasing on 15 April 2022. The 

vouchers have been issued and are valid until 30 September 2022. At this point I wish to 

thank Ian Edwards (The Blind Chef) who has battled several issues both personal and 

business and we hope things start to improve on both fronts.  

 

As I have said on many occasions the first people you come into contact with when you 

enter a club are our front line staff and I believe we have some of the best led by Amanda 

and supported by Jake, Karen, Jimmy, Ryan, Zach, Nathan and Ella along with Doorman/

Cellarman Daryll who makes sure we have the best beer in Cardiff. A special “thank you” to 

our cleaner Shirley.  

 

To our greenkeeper Trent who has had to cope with the wet weather (although we are a lot 

luckier than other bowling clubs weather-wise) for a great job under trying conditions. 

Bowls Coordinator Terry Blow, thank you for your efforts over the last twelve months and 

with the new pennant season coming up I wish you all the best especially as the sole 

selector. At the time of writing my report Bowls Secretary Peter Evans has indicated he will 

not be standing for that position at the AGM and I take this opportunity to thank him for the 

outstanding job he has done taking into consideration the health issues he has had.  

Well done Pete.  

 

We have a very strong working relationship with our ladies’ club and I thank President 

Maureen and Secretary Di for their commitment to the club and hope they continue to 

encourage new lady members.  

 

During the year the Boards have endorsed certain standards in relation to various issues 

including dress that all members must adhere to and I personally do not want to see these 

standards drop.  



Our Fishing Club under the guidance of President George continues to support the club in 

many ways and their efforts are greatly appreciated.  

 

To Rob, Warren and the Board of Directors thank you again for your continued trust and 

support. To all our great members and volunteers, your club will remain very strong and 

viable with your continued support. I try not to name individual volunteers in case I miss 

someone but I want to thank Dave Evans who continues to assist with ground maintenance 

an gardens. He too has had and is still having issues that have been going on for two years. 

 

I leave the last paragraph to thank our Office Administrator Liz whose dedication and 

commitment to the club is outstanding. The club recently had an audit by the club’s 

Auditors and because of her work ethic we received a great result.  

 

Bob Murdoch  

Honorary Secretary 



BOWLS COORDINATOR’S REPORT — 2021-2022 

 

I submit to you the Cardiff Men’s Bowls Report for 2021-2022.  

 

I thought COVID 2019-2020 was a horrible year, but I believe 2020-2021 was worse with 

COVID and with it continually raining most days. Surprisingly 2020-2021 Men’s 

Championships are almost completed.   

 

The 2021 Mixed Fours Championships were due to be completed last month except for a 

COVID outbreak for one of the teams that made the final. However it was finalised by the 

time this report went to print.  

 

The Under 18 and Under 25 Zone Championships saw some good results for Cardiff. 

Cohen Ridd in 2021 was runner-up in the U18 Junior Pairs, Triples and Fours, while Sean 

Broderick made the U25 Triples semi-final.  

 

James Broderick was runner-up in the final of the 2022 Zone U25 Singles. Cohen Ridd 

made the semi-final of the U25 Pairs. The U18 Junior 2022 Championships are to be played 

later in the year.  

 

In NDBA Champion of Champions competitions after the lifting of COVID lockdown in 

October 2021, Cardiff teams were: 2020 Fours (semi-finalists) and 2021 Fours (2nd round), 

2021 Pairs (2nd round) and 2021 Singles (2nd round).  

 

Member David Millard represented Zone 2 Veterans in April at Wallsend.  

 

No representative games were played for the last year for U18 and U25 due to COVID.  

 

Three Threes commenced in late February and Cardiff played Grades 1, 3/1s and 3/2s. 

Grade 3/2s lost their first two games by 1 and 2 to be eliminated, while Grade 1 were 

eliminated in the semi-finals. Grade 3/1s are semi-finalists at the time of reporting.  

 

Congratulations to all bowlers, a job well done, considering the COVID and inclement 

weather. 

 

Special mention must go to all the volunteers, umpires (pennants, tournaments and Club 

Championships), the head chefs and the food deliverers at the BBQ for the tournaments.  

 

A huge “thank you” to The Blind Chef and his staff for catering for our tournaments we 

held. Very much appreciated by all players.  

 

To the sponsors of Cardiff Bowling Club and all tournaments, thank you from all 

competitors. 



2021 Championship Winners and Runners-up 

   Winners Runners-up 

 Club Singles Mark Wahlstedt Glenn Baxter 

 Club Pairs 
 

Neil Smith & Greg Moore 
 

Jeffery Huntley (sub Carl Paget) 
& John Mackenzie 

 Club Triples 
 

David Millard, Geoff Carlyle & 
Robbie Simmonds 

Neil Smith, Peter Crotty &  
Greg Moore 

 Club Fours 
Glenn Baxter, John Mackenzie, 
Peter Crotty & Greg Moore 

David Millard, Ben Gamack, Gary 
Martin & Robbie Simmonds 

 Minor Singles Neville Adamthwaite Scott Karuso 

 Consistency Robbie Simmonds Mark Wahlstedt 

 Mixed Pairs Di & Greg Moore Terrie-Ann & Paul Jones 

 Mixed Fours 
Di & Greg Moore, Janine  
Macdonald and Neil Smith 

Maureen & Terry Mitchell, Kristine & 
Mark Brogan 

2022-2023 Championship Winners and Runners-up 

 

This is a new Championship for players graded 5 to 7 and ungraded players.  

 

Congratulations to all winners/runners-up of the Club Championships and all players for 

their participation in the club championships and galas.  

 

I am looking forward to the next 12 months and wish everyone success for the next bowls 

season.  

 

Terry Blow  

Bowls Coordinator 

 

 Winners Runners-up 

President’s Pairs Rob Peattie & Peter Martin Damien & Craig Wahlstedt 



CARDIFF WOMEN’S BOWLING CLUB REPORT — 2021-2022 

 

Wow! What milestones we have had to endure over the past few years and yet we as a joint 

club of both ladies and men have come through yet again with the support of all members. 

Thank you everyone.  

 

I would like to give special thanks to the Board of Directors for keeping us up and running 

through all the turmoil and I know it may still linger longer but hopefully not much longer. 

 

I have quite a few special thanks to give …  

 

First, to Bob Murdoch, who has been a rock for the club and so easy to approach for us to 

advise our needs with which he has had no hesitation in dealing with.  

 

Liz, who is special to us. Her assistance in setting up spreadsheets for our new treasurer Kris 

Brogan was exceptional. Her quick answers to all our questions and her outstanding patience. 

 

Amanda with her big smile and all her bar staff who are always professional and courteous 

even if we’re just having water. They make all our visiting members feel very welcome.  

 

Trent, who is happy now the new mower has arrived. Our seats are always wiped down for 

our games and the green is always ready to go when required. With some help from others 

the gardens are always neatly trimmed and flowers are blooming.  

 

Mia, Ian and the staff at The Blind Chef Bistro, who are able to create a wonderful selection 

of meals for our special days which always come out hot and on time, leaving our guests 

talking about how they must return for their friends group lunch next time.  

 

These are just the people in the forefront of the club. Then there are all the others, the Fishing 

Club and members who support our charity days with sponsorship donations, and are active 

in our Gala days and raffle ticket purchases.  

 

I feel very proud to tell others that I belong to Cardiff Bowling Club and the club should be 

very proud of its members. And it’s all these people who make it a successful friendly place 

where people can come together to have a game, a drink, a laugh, and meal and be safe.  

 

On behalf of our President Maureen Mitchell and all members of the ladies’ club I would like 

to extend our congratulations to all incoming Directors and we look forward to the continued 

support and friendship from all at Cardiff Bowling Club.  

 

Diane Moore  

Honorary Secretary 



CARDIFF MENS BOWLERS FISHING CLUB REPORT — 2021-2022 

 

First up, Happy Birthday to the bowling club. 70 years — what a wonderful milestone for 

the club. Well done.  

 

Fishing is almost back to normal except for the flooding rain which did have a massive 

impact on catches again.  

 

The fishermen did brave conditions and there were some reasonable catches weighed in. 

With the North Haven outing on the way we hope that the mullet are going to head north so 

we can catch some well-deserved bream.  

 

As our season starts to wind down the sun will come out and more fish will be caught. 

 

Hopefully our charity days on the green will take place this year as we are looking forward 

to that happening.  

 

Many thanks to Amanda and her staff for keeping our thirst at bay.  

 

To the Directors; thanks for allowing us to do what we do, and to the fishing club committee, 

well done boys!  

 

George Liggins  

President 

 

P.S. Mother Nature is still the boss and ya can’t catch fish in bed or in the club. 
























































